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REPORT OF THE MEETING OF THE QAU ADVISORY
COMMITTES ON BUDGETARY AND FPINANCIAL MATTERS

The QAU Advisory Cormittee on Budgetary and Financial
Matters held its ninth Ordinary Session in the Africa Hall from
10th to 19th December, 1969, The Chairman was, as on former
occasions, His Exceliency, Mr. B. 0. Semaga-Janneh, the High
Commisgioner of the Gambia to Senegal. In a brief speech he
welcomed the members of the Committee and said that he wished
that the Committee would, in the usual manner, address itself
to the task before it in a gpirit of brotherhocd and coopera-
tion. He reminded the Committee that among the matters it
would consider were the QAU draft budget, the revised version
of the report on 0AU Structure and Salary Levels which the Secre-
tariat was asked to submit and the Auwditor's report covering the
financial year 1968/69.

2. The Administrative Secretary-General of the O0AU, _

Mr. Dizllo Telli, welcomed the members of the Committee on behalf
of the General Secretariat. He informed them that the
Secretariat would, as usual, give its maximum cooperation to
assist the Commitfee to finish its work as quickly as possible.

3. . Adoption of the Agenda
The Committee adopted the following Agenda:

(1) Opening statement by the Chairman of the
Advigery Committee.

(ii) Adoption of the Agenda.

(iii) General statement by the Administrative
Secretary-General.

(iv) Consideration of a revised version of the report
on the review of the Structure and Salary Levels
of the General Secretariat.

(v) Consideration of request to purchase a Residence
for the OAU Administrative Secretary-General.

(vi) Recommendation for appointment of members of
Board of External Auditors by name based on
experience and ability.

(vii) Consideration of the Draft Budget for 1970/71.
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(viii) Proposed plan to establish a sub-office of the
Co-ordinating Committee for the Liberation of
Africa in Tusaka.

(ix) Consgideration of the Medical Claims by
Mr. G, Bresson, First Vice-President of she
Commigsion of Mediation, Conciliation and
Arbitration.

. (x) Consideration of the review of the Staff Rules

and Reguliaticns pertaining tc annual leave for
the OAU staff memnbers.

(xi) Request for funde to enable the Genersl Secretarist
to implement a Resolubtion on the study by the
Cormittee of Seven on the mandate, structure and
composition ¢of the Co-ordinasting Committee for the
Liberagion of Africa (Document CM/Res.205(XIII)
refers).

(xii) Proposed establishment of OPD staff c¢linic.

(xiii) Consideraticn of Pinancial report for the
R . . r - ey
Finencial Year 1248,/069,

(xiv) Consideration of the Repor’: of the Board of

Auditors ana the comments of the General
Decreteriat on the same revort.

(xv) Any other business.

4. The draft Agends submiited by ‘the Secretariat included an
item entitled "Reccmmendation to decrease hy a cernsain percentag

for a particular year or years, consribution to the regular

budget by a member svate which is a viotim of a big disaster.
The Committee said it was not appropriate for it to discuss
thisg item and that to accent such 2 proposal would raise many
problems for the Crganization. The Committee AGREED tiat the
item be deleted. I7 reguested the Secretariat, if it thought it
necessary, to put on the Agenda for the Council ¢f Ministers at
its next session, an litvem, "assigtance to member states which
are in financial distress ag a result of national disaster or
forces beyond its control.® The Committee felt thal the Council
was more competent than the Advisory Committee to digcuss and
submit a recommendation to ths Assenbly of Heads of 3tate and

Government on such a mohver. PThe General IJscrevaiiat accephed

=F
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this advice and said it would work out proposals, spelling out
the financial implications, for submission to the Council of
Ministers through the Advisory Committee.

De Organization of Work
The Committee agreed te work according to the following
timetable:

10 a.m. to 1.0C p.m,
4 p.m. to 7.00 p.m.

The Committee agreed to hold night sessions when this becane

necessary.

6. The Committee decided to discuss the items not serially
but first those on which documents had already been submitted by
the Secretariat. More especially, the Committee agreed to
dispose of the small items before the major ones.

T At this juncture, the Administrative Secretary-General

took the permission of the Chairman to make an anncuncement.

He read out a telegram which the Charge d!'Affaires of the

Cameroon in Addis Ababa had received from his Government
requesting the Advisory Committee to recormmend to the Council

of Ministers to give further subvention to the Supreme Council

for Sports in Africa., The Charge d'Affaires sought the permission
of the Committee to attend its meeting as an observer so that he
could defend the request of the Supreme Council.

- 8. The Committee felt that the Secretary of the Supreme
Council for Sports in Africa should have arranged tc appear
before it in person to explain, by showing relevant documents,
how the Council spent +the previous subvention given to it. The
Committee however DECIDED to ﬁermit the Charge d'Affaires of the
Cameroon to follow the debate of the Comnmittee as an observer,
The Committee further AGREED that the item be put on the Agenda
of the Council of Ministers at their 14th Session next FPebruary.
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cost US.870,000 to build. A senior architect who presented the
plan of the building, was at the meeting of the Committee to
give explanation on the plan if it was thought necessary. He
said that it was usual 4o vote 10% of the estimated cost of a
building to meet any unforeseen expenses. The total amount

to be voted for the proposed residence would therefore be
US.%77,000. The US.$7,000, representing 10% of the net
estimate, would be returned to the coffers of the OAU in case
it was not needed. The Advisory Committee AGREED unanimously
to recommend the construction to the Council of Ministers, In
naking this recommendation, the Committee was aware of its
previous recommendation in Document CM/271/Rev.1, in which it
suggested that if and when the Council of Ministers accepted
the proposals on new gstructure, the Secretary-General would
receive annual rent allowance of US.$5,000 and would no more

be entitled to free accommodation. The Committee was cf the
view that if the Council of NMinisters agreed to build a house
for the Secretary-General, the question of his rent allowance
would ne longer arise. The Secretariat explained that the total
egtimated cost of US.377,000 for the building could conveniently
be obtained from the savings in the 1968/69 Budget which was
more than sufficient for this purpose. The hcuse could be
bullt within six to eight months, according tc the view of the
Senior Architect, if the building started now or any time

early in the next financial year. it woulgg%g possible to save
Part of the item on the rent and maintenance of residence of
the Secretary-General in the 1970/71 Budget.

11, Recommendaticn for the appointment of members of
Board of External Auditors by name basged on
experience and ability

The Committee discussed thisg matter very briefly and
DECIDED that it wag not competent to give any recommendation on
1t, It tock note of the suggestion of the Board of External
Avditors that the same members be aliowed to serve on the Board for
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9. Consideration of the Medical Clziias by Mr, G. Bresson
First Vice-President of the Commission of Mediation,
Conciliatlon and Arbitration

The Committee then proceeded to consider the clain of

Mr. G. Bresson, the First Vice-President of the Commission of
Mediation, Conciliation and Arbitration. Many menbers of the

Commiittee felt that since Mr. Bresson went to Naples for convale-—
gcence they did not see how he should be entitled for refund of
the air fares as shown in his claim, At his reguest, Mr. Bresson
appeared before the Committee. He argued at len,th that he
travelled to Naples on the advice of his deoctor in Brussels in
order to continue taking treatment and not for convalescence. He
said if he had stayed in Brussels for treatiient he might have been
obliged to live in the hespital, and in that case it would have been
nore expensive for the Organization., After the Committee had
listened patiently to Mr. Bresson's explanation, it requested him
to leave the room so that it could decide on the matter. The
Cormittee, Auring its discussion, noted that there was ne supporting
evidence from the Doctor that Bresgsson's trip tc Naples was a
continuation of his medical treatment. The Committee, therefore,
unaninougly DECIDED that it saw no reason why it should reverse
the previous decision of sgix of ite meubers who were resident

in Addis Ababa to the effect that Mr. Bresson's clsim was not
justified. The Comnazittee reguested the Secretariat to convey its

decision to Mr. Bresson.

10. Consideration of reguest to build a Residence for the
QAU Administrative Secretary—General: Document CM/299

The Secretary-General introduced this document saying
that the request was based on very sound econonic principles.
He pointed out that fthrough the generous co-operation of His
Imperial Majesty and the Ethiopian Governuent, there is
possibility that a piece of land would be donated on which to
build official residence for the Secretary-General. He argued
that it would be cheaper in the long run to build z house
befitting the status of the Secretary-General than to continue
to pay US.$ 9,600 per annum which was the rent of his present
residence. It was calculated that about US.$ 70,000 nust have
been spent on his present rented house if one included costs
of furniture and repairs. The Committee was shown the plan of
the proposed residence and it was estinated that it would
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a fixed period of time, to ensure continuity. The Committee
agreed with this suggestion and hoped that the Council of
Ministers would urge countries to allow their officials tc stay
on the job for the duration of their membership on the Board.,

12. Propogsed Plan to Establish a sub-office of the
Co—-ordinating Committee for the Liberation of
Africa in Luszka

The Secretarist submitted the above propcosal in Document
CM/300. The Committee AGREED that the sub-office be established
with 1 Director on P.4 Step I, 1 Assistant Director on P.3 Step 1
and auxiliary staff. It ACCEPTED a budget of US.$35,140.00 to
cover the services of the office for the year 1970/71. This
amount did not include rental for office accommodation because
it was expected that the Government of Zambia would provide
this free. The Committee asked the Secretariat to approach the
Government of Zambia to assist by providing free office
accommodation so that this could offset part of the cost of
running the sub-office. The Committee recalled with apprecia-
tion that its desire for the Governnent of Zambia to be good
enough to provide free accommodaticn for the above 0AU office
was in keeping with the normal tradition whereby all the
Member States hosting OAU offices provided free accommodation
for then.

!
13. Congideration of the Review of the Staff Rules and
Regulations pertaining to annual leave for the OAU
Staff Members — Document CM/303

The Committee did not feel able to accept the proposal of
the Secretariat that OAU statutory and permanént staff should
be entitled to 6 weeks' leave in a year including all public
holidays. The Secretariat based its proposal on what obtained
in other international organizations, like the ECA, and the
practice of many member states. But the Committee ACCEPTED the
interpretation that 28 days' leave to which each member of the
CAU gtatutory and permanent staff was entitled annually, in
accordance with Article I, Chapter 4 of Staff Rules and
Regulations, should mean WORKING days.
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14. Request for fundg to enable the General Secretariot
to implenent a Resolution on the study by the
Comaittee of Seven on the mandote, structure and
couposition of the Co-ordincting Committee for the
Tiberation of Africa (Loculient CM/Res.o0h (ALLL) refers)

The Secretary-General introduced the docunent and said that
the Secretariat doubted very much whether the Committee of 7
would have to visit all the 41 Member Sbtates in order to carry
out their task. He argued that such o trip would be o very
expensive exercise. The Adviscory Conmittee shared the view of
the Secretory-General in this regard and RECONMMENDED that:

(i) The Secretariat should write to all Member States
requesting them to make avoilable to the Secretariat,
as soon as pessible, whatever facts they had which
would be usefui to the Committee of 7.

(ii) Members of the Committece of 7 should arrive 4 days
before the meeting of the Council of Ministers next
FPebruary to discuss among themselves their programme
of work. By arriving before the Couneil of ¥inisters
the meeting of the Committece could be serviced by
gsome of the technical staff whe would be recruited
to service the meeting of the Council of Ministers.
If the Committee of 7 decided to visit all or some cof
the Member States, the full financial implicotion
cf these visits would be brought to the Council at
its February session fox apgroval. The Secretary-
Generzl told the Committec that the Secretariat
would withdéraw its proposal on the budgetary
allocation for the Committee of 7 and would submit
a fresh one based on the recommendation of the
Advigcory Committee on the timing of the meeting of
the Committee of 7.

15. Proposed Establishment of 0PD Staff Clinic

The Secretariat introduced this document and explained
that since it had & qualified medical officer on its staff, and
would soon recruit two more, it considered it a good idea if the
doctors could use port of their tinme to treat minor ailments
of the staff and their families in the proposed clinic. In this
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way there would be savings for the CAU in medical bills. Many
nembers of the Comuittee wondered why the Secretariat could not
go the whole hog by oputting up a suggestion to employ a full
fledged doctor for the clinic. The Committee asked the Head of
the Health Bureau to clarify a number of points which he did to
the gatisfaction of the nerbers. He estinated that a sum of
Us.8 3,500.00 would be encugh to buy the basic nedical equipment
for the clinic. Recurrent expenditure for buying emnergency
drugs and other non-durable itens like bandages, thermoneters,
disposable tongue depressorsg, suturing materials etc. was
estinated to be US.§ 3,000,00. The total estimate including .
salaries for the staff was US.$ 8,736. The Cormmittee, therefore,
DECIDED to recommend the proposal to the Council of Ministers and
suggested that staff of African Embasgies in Addis Ababa, with
their families, should avail themselves of the existence of the
clinic. The Secretariat welcomed the suggestion.

16. Consideration of a reviscd version of the report
on the review of the Structure and Salary Levels
of the General Secretariat

The Administrative Secretary-General introduced the docuuent.
He said the Secretariat tock great pains to prepare it so that it
would gilve the Member States a simple, concise and readable report,
which inspite of brevity, contained all the information needed.
The report was as‘a result of full consultation betweern all the
genior staff of the OCAU. The Secretary-General explained that it
was nede up of three parts. The first and second parts contained
respectively the recommendations of the Sub-Counittee of Experts
and those of the Adviscory Committee on Budgetary and Financial
Matters. The third paXt contained the views and concrete propcsals
of the Secretariat on all the issues raised in the previous papers
on the subject of the OAU Structure and salary levels, The
Secretary-General said that although the Secretarisgt was not
obliged to subnmit its revised version of the report on Structure
and salary levels to the Advisory Committee it preferred tec do ec
(1) because of the financial iwplications of the report, and
(i1) in order to benefit from the corments and recorriendations of
the Committee. The Secretary-General remninded the Comnmittee that
when he raised issues which 1led to fhe establighient of Experts
to report on 04U Structure and Szlary Levels, he was nuch more
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concerned with increasing the salaries of stoff; which remaincd
static since they were fixed, with reference te corresponding but
lower U.N scoleg of salaries in 1965. He gaid he was not at

all concerned with the structure which he found, after 6 years of
experience, workable and flexible tc meet o1l eventualities. The
Secretary-Genern], welcomed any constructive proposals which would
improve the existing structure. He appealcd tc the Committce to
give serious consideration to the report submitted by the
Secretariat and insisted that any increase of salaries which the
Council of Ministers, at its 14th Session in February, would be
kind enough to accept, should come into cffeet from 18t June 1970.

17. There was prolonged debate by the members of the Committee
on whether the report submitted by the Sescrctariat was in fact

a reviged version of the Report on Structure and Salary Levels

a8 the Assembly of Herds of State and Goverunnent, on the
recommendation of the Council of Ministers, requested the
Secretariat to prepare. Some members of the Committee argued that
the report mercly contained, among other things, a sumnary of

the recommendaticns of the Advisory Committece at its previous
session, on the some natters. These members concluded therefore,
that there was no point for the Committee to pronounce on matters
on which they had already given their views, It was also felt
that the Secretory-General had concerned hinself mostly with
salary scales, whereas the original terms of reference of the

Committee requested it to effect savings clso.

18.  After a lengthy debate on this matter, the Advisory
Committee DECIDED to take note of the. report and requested the
secrctariat to scnd it, with all the annexcs, to Member States
before 31st December 1969, for consideration, in accordance with
the recommendation of the Council of.Ministers and approved by
7 the Assembly of Heads of State and Governmont. The Secretary-
General took note of all the suggestions nzde by several
nembers of the Committee during the debate ond informed the
Committee that he woeuld submit, direct to Iiember States, o
revised version of the report on Structure and Salary levels by
taking into account all the suggestions madce by the Gommittpe.
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19, The Commisgsion of Mediation, Conciliation and Arbitration

The Commission wanted the Conmittee to discuss and endorse
their intention to convene in Addis Ababa a meeting of all the
rmenbers of Commission. There was a heated debate on this natter
and the Committee pointed out that gince there .was no financial
allocation for the meeting in the curreant budget; it was irregular
for the Commissicn to convene a full meebting of zll the members
without consulting the Resident Members of the Advisory Committee.
The Committec refused to endorse the convening of the neeting.

It should be pointed out that the neeting of the full membership
of the Comnmission would cost the OAU US.$ 23,500 and that each
nember wag %o receive a 'per diem' allowance of US.$ 100 while

he attended the meeting.

20. The Comnittes aiso discussed the claims of the two Vice-

Presidents of the Commission in respect of:
1

(1) trips they undertook; and

(i1) a taxi hired by the Seccnd Vice-President.

In the first casge, the two Vice-Presidents had already under-
taken some trips, ostensibly for official missions, and they
wanted the Committee %o approve that they be refunded costs of air
tickets and per diem allowance. The First Vice-President,

ir, G. Bresson, visited Ivory Coast, Upper Volta and Niger and
his total claim, air fares and per diem allowance, came to

US.$ 1,219.72. The Secord Vice-~Presideny, Mr. R. J. Benjaumin,
visited Lusaka (Zambia) and his total clain added up to |
US.$ 787.20. The totoal claims anounted to US.$ 2,000.00. In
the second case, the Second Vice-President, Mr. R. J. Benjamin,
wanted a refund of U3.% 784.80 which was the cost of his

hiring a taxi when his official car was in & garage for repairs
as a result of an accident. The Conmittee discussed the second
matter fairly briefly and AGREED that the Second Vice-President
be refunded the necessary zamount. The Committee., however,
pointed out “that in futvre the Gereral Secretariat should
endeavour to provide o car Tor tenporary use in cases such as
this, in ‘order to avoid unnecessary expenditure. There was very
leng debate on the first itern and the Committee asked for nore
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clarification on the nature of the mission undertaken by the
two Vice-Pregidents. They told the Commission that because
only US.$1,000 was provided in 1969/70 budget of the Commigsion
for official missions and that this amount was not sufficient:
to cover the expenses of the two trips, the Commission should
have brought up the matter, in the first instance, before the
Resident Memberg of the Advisory Committee before the two Vice-
Presidents undertook their respective trips. The Committee
DECIDED that since the claim of the Second Vice-President,

Mr. R. J. Benjemin, was US.$787.20 only, they could use the
US.$1,000.00 whixh was provided for official mission to

settle this claim. The Commission should thereafter seek the
authority of the Resident Members of the Advisory Committee for
the refund of the claim of the First Vice-President.

Consideration of the Draft Budget 1970/77
Document Cl/ 302

27. Before cconsidering the draft budget submitted by the
Secretariat, the Advisory Committee approved a reguest made by
the Executive Secretary of the Liberation Committee in Dar-es-—
Salaam for a sum of US.$2,800.00 to permit him retain a
clerk-accountant up te 31st Mey, 1970. The Executive Secretary
explained that this amount would be obtained from savings
within the budget of the Executive Secretariat.

22, The Secretariat submitted the draft budget in two parts,
Docuiment CM/302 and an Annex. The first contained the normal
budget proposals with increments and provision of a few new
posts, all as a result of natural expansion of the service.
The Annex contained the recommendations of the Advisory
Committee, at its 8th Session, on some structural changeg of
the Secretariat and increases of emoluments for the staff. It
would be recalled that the Advisory Committee on Budgetary and
Financial Matters, at its 8th Session, which was held in Addis
Ababe from 15th to 21st August 1969, recommended to the Council
of Ministers at its Thirteenth Ordinary Session, held in Addis
Ababa from 27th August to 6th September 1969, some structural
changes of the QAU and increases of emoluments for the staff.
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These recommendations were based on the report of the Sub-
Committee of Experts which was established to look into the
Structure and Salary Levels of the OAU. The Council of
Ministers debated the reconmendations of the Advisory Committee
at length and decided to defer taking final decision on them
i1l the.14th Session of the Council which wouls start on 27th
February 1970. The Secretariat decided that it would be a
better presentation if it submitted the budget proposals for
the Financial Year 1970/71 in two parts namely: The Ordinary
budget (which is contained in Document CM/302) and an Annex
which contained the full financial implications of the
recommendations of the Advisory Committee on Structural changes
of the Secreftariat and increases of emoluments for the staff.
The Ordinary budget as zccepted by the Adviscry Committee at
its 9th Session is shown in Document CM/302/Rev.1 and the
financial implications of its recommendations on Structural
changes of the Secretariat and increases of emoluments for the
gtaff are embodied in the Document CM/302/Rev.1, Annex entitled
"Annexes to Draft Lstimates for the Pinancial Year 1st June 1970
to 31st May 1971", The idea is that once the Council of
Ministers accepts the proposals in the Annexes, they will be
incorporated into the mein budget.

23. The budget was discussed paragraph by paragreph and the
Committee, as usual, either accepted the proposals submitted
by the Secretariat or amended them in the ways it thought
necessary. In accordance with previous decision of the
Council of Ministers, the 1970/71 budget of the Commission of
Mediation, Conciliation and Arbitration was considered as part
of the over-all budget of the General Secretariat. The budget
estimate submitted by the Secretariat was US.$3,067,340.16 and
the one submitted by the Commission was US.$221,037.00 making
a total of US.$3,288,377.16. It should be pointed out that
the above figure of US.33,067,340.16 of the budget proposed

by the Secretariat for its services included proposals for

the establishment of the OAU office in Santa Isabel, Eguatorial
Guinea, which were submitted later by the Secretary-General.
Due to the temporary nature of the office in Santa Isabel, the
budget proposals for this office, with explanatory note, is
submitted as an addendunr to the main budget.
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24 . The proposal by the Secretariat to establish an 0AU
office in Santa Isabel evoked lively discussion. Many members
of the Committee expressed the view that it would be better

to gecond officers from the Secretariat to work in Bguatorial
Guinea rather than recruiting permanent staff for this purpose.
The Secretary-General replied that he could not'spare gtaff for
such secondment without inparing the work of the Secretariat.
The Coruiittee after long debate, approved the proposals to
establish OAU office in Santa Isabel but reduced the staff to
a mininun. The amount originally proposed was US.H 59,074.00,
the Advisory Conmittee approved US.$ 46,804.00.

25. At the end of the discussion on the draft budget, the
Committee AGREED to recommend to the Council of Ministers a

budget of US.% 2,504,836.80 for the services of the OAU Secretariat,
including the lMediation Cormission and all the Regional Offices,
for the Financial Year 1970/71. This is ﬁS,$ 783,540, 36 less

than the figure proposed by the Secretariat or 23.82% reduction,
Vhen the recomnended budget is conmpared with the current one of
Us.8 2,401,209.00, it is US.% 103,627.80 or 4.13% increase over the
current budget. The draft budget as recommended by the Advisory
Committee is contained in Document CM/302/Rev.1. In the Docunent
CM/302/Rev.1 Annex VI, found at the end of CM/302/Rev.? Annex,

are some additional figures:-

(a) Total 1970/71 Draft Budget showing
nornal growth only

CM/302/Rev. 1 US.% 2,399,562,80
Other Estinates:

CM/302/Rev. 1/4dd.1 46,804.00
FBM/S (IX) 23,470.00
CSA Meetings 35,000.00

2,504,836.80.

(b) 5% General Increase, Additional
non-resident allowance and Post
Adjustuent allowance based on above
regular budget (Annex IIT of
Docuzient CM/302/Rev.1 - Annex refers) 102,286.66
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(c) Increase as a resalt of proposed
structural changes - i.e. difference
in salary between 1970/71 Draft
Budget and Proposed New Structure
(Annex III of Document CM/302/Rev.1
- Annex refers) Us.$ 15,080.00

(d) 5% increase and PostAdjustment
allowance on difference in salary
between 1970/71 Draft Budget and
Proposed New Structure above
Annex IV of Document CN/302/
Rev.1 — Annex refers 1, 357,20

(e) Total 1970/71 Draft Budget if the
Council of Ministers adopts
propesals (i) to (iv) above -
Increase of 222,351.66 or 8.47%
over the current 1969/70 budget 2,623,560.66

(f) Anticipated savings if Mediation
Commiseion is made Ad Hoc with
effect from 1/11/70 but retaining
the Registrar and hLccountgs Clerk
(Annex V of Document CM/302/Rev.1
- Annex refers 69,171.70

(g) Total 1970/71 Draft Budget if the

Council of Ministers further adopts

proposal (vi) above - Increase of

U35.8153,179.96 or 5.99% over the

current 1969/1970 budget 2,554,388.96
26. When the Commititee was discussing the proposals, already
accepted by the Advisory Committee, that the Directors of
Department be upgraded from P4 to P5, as part of the structural
re-organization of the Secretariat, the First Vice-President
of the Mediation Commisgsion reguested the Committee to treat
the Registrar of the Comwmission at par with Directors of
Departmnents, in other words, he too should be upgraded from
P4 to P5. He argued that the Registrar was for the Commission
what the Directors were for the General Secretariat and furthex-
more the present incumbent was a man of considerable experience
and ability. The Committee AGREED that .if the Council of
Ministers accepted the recommendation that the Directors of
Departments be upgraded from P4 to P5, the Registrar of the
Cormmzission should automatically be upgraded from P4 to P5 so
that he would be at par with the Directors of the Department.
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27. Consideratiocn of the Report of the Board of Auditors
and the Comments of thne General Secretariat on the
same report — Document CM/297.

The Chairman of the Board of Auditors introduced the above
document. He said the report of the Board was in two parts namely:

(i) Accounting and Financial Organization
of the General Secretariat.

(ii) Annexes: Reports on Regionzl and Sub-
Regional Offices.

The Secretary-General explained that this year the Secretariat did
not find it necessary to submit written comments on the Auditors'
report on the General Secretariat because the Auditors, unlike

in the previous years, worked clasely with the Secretariat. The
Secretariat was able to satisfy them practically on all the

points which would have been subject of adverse comments in their
report., The Secretary-General hoped that the Committee would,
this time, be able t¢ accept the Auditors' report.

28. In the course of discusaing the report, the Committee
wanted to know the principles governing (i) granting of advances
to OAU staff and (ii) financing by CAU of conferences hosted

by member states cutside the Headquarters of the CAU. On (i),
the Secretary-General explained that the Secretariat had rules,
which worked satisfactorily, on granting advances. On (ii),
the principles were that the host countries paid the difference
between what the conference would cost if held at headguarters
and what it would cost if it were held oubside Addis Ababa. In
case of advances to staff of the 04U, the Committee urged the
Secretariat ‘o adhere sitrictly to the rules and tc see to it
that new advances were not given until the old ones were retired.
Secondly, the aricunt for car advances shoulid be graded in such a

way that junior officers are not put into financial debt. With
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regards to the outstanding amounts owed by Governments who played
host to the CaU, the Committee was satisfied that the Secretary-
General was doing his best to collect these amcunts., Nevertheless,
the Committee urzed that a very sound procedure should be
established for refunding to the QAU as guickly as possible money
owed by a member state as a result of its playing host to a
conference cutside the QAU Headquarters,

29. The Committee considered the recommaendation of the Board
of Auditors to the effect that the Tnternal Auditor should check
all payments before they were made in order to ensure that the
payments were consistent with the Financial Rules and Regulation
and that there were sufficient funds for such payments. The
Coumittee took nove that that was the pProcedure at present and
the Secretary-General explained that it worked well. The
Committee AGREED that the work of the Internal Auditor was also
to check all irregularities and advise the Secretary-General on
how they could be corrected. The Advisory Committee then took
note of the report of the External Board of Auditors and decided

as Tollowg:~-

(i) It RECOMMENDED to the Council of Ministers, the
appointment of an Internal Auditor, to be based in
Dar-es-Salaanm and responsible to the Secretary-
General, to audit the account of the Liberation
Committee as suggested by the Auditors.

(ii) It REQUESTED the Secretary-General, among other
things, to increase the staff of the Finance
Section and to replace those that appeared
inefficient with efficient officers, all with a
view tolmprOVlngthe performance of this vital
organ of the Secretariat. The Auditors further
REQUESTED the Secretary-General o submit a report
on this matter to the Council of Ministers.
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(iii) It further REQUESTED the Secretary-General to send
copies of the Auditors Report to all the Regional
Offices asking them to send to him their written
commente on matters in the Report affecting their
offices. Having received these reports, he should
submit his own report oan the matter to the Council

of Ministers.

(iv) It =2lso REQUESTED the Secretary-General in
particular to ask the Executive-Secretary of the
Liberation Committee to explain why there were so
many persistent irregularities concerning salary
advances and flagrant violations of rules and
regulations, as pointed out in the report of the
External Board of Auditors, in spite of previous
recomriendations on these matters. The Secretary-
General ig to submit a report on this matter to the

Council of Ministers.

30. The meeting of the Advisory Comnmittee ended on 19th
December, 1969. The Committee AGREED to meet on Tuesday 24th
Fevruary, 1970, at 4 p.m. before the 14th Ordinary Session of the
Council of Ministers beginning 27tk February, 1970 in order:

(i) To consider Financial Report of the QAU
for the Financial Year 1968/69.

(ii)} To consider the final draft Budget.
&
{(iii) To adopt the Rapporiteur's report.

(iv) To consider a report by the Secretary-General
on the steps he has taken to implenent the recon-
mendations of the Board of External Auditors.

(v) To consider a recommendation by the Advisory Committee
that the total amounts up to 3ist May, 1971 which the
CAU owes tc its staff in respect of Pension Fund as
adopted by the Assenbly of Heads of State and
Government, at its third Ordinary Session, held at
Addis Ababa from 5%h to 9th November, 1966 (Document
CM/121/Rev.1) be obtained from the Working Capital fund.
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31. The Advisory Committee on Financial and Budgetary

Matters resumed its 9th session on Tuesday 24th February, 1970

as it agreed at ite first session.  The Chairman of the Committee,
H.E, Mr. B. 0. Semaga-Janneh, opened the meeting at about 4.30 p.m.
by welcoming the members of the Committee. The Secretary-

Genergl of the OAU, Mr. Dialle Telli, also welcomed them on

behalf of the Organization. The Committee agreed to discuss the

following items on its agenda:-

(i) Consideration of Financial Report of the OAU
for the Financial Year 1968/69.

(ii) Consideration of the final draft budget and
the addendsz.

(1ii) Adoption of the Rapporteur's report.

(iv) Consideration of a report by the Secretary-
General on the steps he has taken to implement
the recommendations of the Board of External
Auvditors. |

(v) Consideration of a recommendation by the
Advisory Committee that the total amounts up
to 31st May 1971 which the CAU owes to its staff
in respsct of Pension Fund, 28 adopted by the
Assembly of Heads of State and Government, at
its third Ordinary Sessicn, held at Addis
Ababa from 5th to 9th November, 1966 (Document
CM/121/Rev.1) be obtained from the Working
Capital Fund.

(vi) Request to revive the post of a third Assistant
Executive Secretary to co-ordinate S.T.R.C.
sub-Regional offices which is proposed to be
grouped in Yaounde.

(vii) Request for US.$ 35,000.00 by Scientific Council
for Africa (S.C.A) to enable it pay the expenses
of holding regular meetings.

(viii) Request by the Supreme Council for Sports in
Africa for further subvention by the O04AU.
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(ix) Request by the All-African Women Congress
for financial assistance by the 0AU.

(x) Consideration of a budget of US.$ 5,500.00
submitted by the Committee of 7 established by
the last OAU Swmmit Conference to study the

- mandate, structure and composition of the
Liberation Commnittee.

(xi) Any other business.

32. The Chairmen informed the Committee that a nember of the
Ad-hoc Executive Committee of Scientific Council for Africa (C.S.4)
would like to address the Committee. He was Professor

D. P. Wasawo, Dean of the Faculty of Science of the University of
East Africa, Nairobi. DProfessor Wasawo said that application of
science would hasten the economic and industrial development of
Africa. He gave an example of the rapid development of Japan, a
backward country not very long ago, and the quick recovery of
Germany, & shattered and defeated country barely 25 years ago,
because thege two countries applied the principles of science

in all their plannings for development. He said that Africa
would become an economic giant if it emulated them. Professor
Wasawo said that the Scientific Council for Africa (C.S.A.) was
interested in the economic activities now going on in Africa and
would like to advise on how t0 enhance them. But he told the
Committee that the Council, since it was taken over by the OAU
in 1965, met only twice due to lack of funds. He said that he
was mandated by his colleagues, members of the Ad-hoc Executive
Committee, who met recently in Addis Ababa, to appeal to the
Advisory Committee for funds to enable the Scientific Council to
meet more regularly. He requested for US.$ 35,000.00 the
break-down of which is as follows:—

Budget Estimate for the Meetings of
Scientific Council for Africa (C.S.4) — 1970/71

(a) C.S5.4. Meetings (4 days)

Alr fare 40 x $600.00 .. .. TUS.% 24,000,00

Per diem 4 x 40 x $21.00 .. 3,360.00
(b) Executive Committee (4 days)

Air fare 10 x $600.00 .. US.$ 6,000.00

Per diem 4 x 10 x $21.00 . 840.00
(¢) Contingencies . .. US.B 800.00

Us.$ 35,000.00
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33. The Secretary-General appealed to the Advisory Committee
to accept the request subwitted by the Scientific Council for
Africa (C.S.4) since the Committee appreciated the benefit Tor
siich a body for the rapid growth of science in our continent.

He sadid that the deernment of the U.A.R. was generous enough tc¢
accept to be responsible for providing technical staff, at its
own expense, for she ner’t neeting of the Council in Cairo,

34, The Advisory Comiittee ACCEPTED to reconmmend the request
of the Scientifie Council for Africa (C.S.A) to the Council of
Ministers. But the Committee said that the reguest of the
Council was considered strictly on dits merit and that it should
not be regarded as a precedence for the OAU to pay the fares
and per diem allowances of gome other bodies to attend meetings.
The Committee ssked the Secretariat Lo explere other sources
like UNESCO, FAO, etc., for funds to help the work of the

Secientific Council for Africa.

35. Consideration of Finsncial Report of the QAU
for the Financial Year 1968/69: Document CI/296

In the course of studying thisg document, the Advisory

Committee debated paragraph 8 at length. It was pointed out in
this pafégraph that in the Pinancial Year 1968/69, an amount of
US.$ 2,296,202.40 waé-appropriated for the services of the 0al.
The total expenditure and outstanding obligations, as of 3lst
May, 1969, amounted 4o US.$ 1,738,272.61, If member states had
praid up all their confributions, within the financiecl year of
1968/69, the real savings would be US.$ 558,029.79 that is
US.$ 2,296,302.40 -~ US.$ 1,738,272.67. But the actual revenues
of the OAU during this year, was (as shown in Annex III)
Us.$ 1,836,166.31. This amount included actual contributions
(US.$ 1,782,902.53) and niscellaneous revenues. The question
which the Advisory Committee debated at length was whether the
Secretariat should show US.$ 558,029.79 which was the

theoritical savings or US.$ 97,893.70, that is US.$ 1,836,166.31 -

US.$ 1,738,272.61 which was the actual savings. The Committee
was of the view that the Secretariat should in future show actual
savings so0 thav the Council of Ministers would have the accurate
idea of the savings available before authorising subventions to
Organizations which asked for financial assistance{,-However, the
Committee emphasized that this account;ng-procedure-does not
absolve the member states, who have not paid their contributions,
from their obligations to pay. With these obseivations, the
Comuittee 4DOPTED the Financial Report.
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36. Consideration of a recoumendation by the Advisory
Comuittee that the total amounts up to 31st May 1971
which the OAU owes to i1ts staff in respect of Pension
Fund as adopted by the Assgenbly of EHeads of State and
Governuent, as its third Ordinary Session, held at
Addis Ababa from 5th to 9th November, 1966 (Document
CM/1271/Rev.1) be obtained from the Working Capital Fund.
Docunient CNi/326.

The Committee agreed to recommend to the Council of
Ministers that the OAU contribution to the Staff Pension Fund from
1st September, 1965 to 31st May, 1971, amounting to US.$251,319.44,
should be taken from the Working Capital Fund which stands as
US.$ 234,200.45 on 31st Janvary, 1970. The Committee held the
view that if the amount of US.$251,319.44, which is the pension for
the OAU staff ddting back from 1965, is put in the regular bedget
it would inflate the bﬁdget. But from 1st June, 1971, the pension
for each yearsg?uldbe put as an item in the budget proposals of
‘that year.

37. ‘Conglderation of a Report by the Secretary

General on the steps he has taken to implement the
recommendations of the Board of External Auditors

The Committee discussed the report of the Board of External
Auditors, Document CM/297, paragraph by paragraph, and referred
to the relevant paragraphs of the comments of the Secretariat, in
Document CM/297/4dd.I, which explained the observations or
queries made by the Auditors. The Advisory Committee concentrated
its attention mainly on the following queries raised by the
Auditors (Document C1i/297).

(1) STRC Office in Lagos
Paragraph 10 of Appendix ITII

The Auditors said that records kept by the STRC
Office in Lagos showed that about 50% of the rents
realised on two houses let out to foreign Embassies were
spent on repairs, decoration and maintenance of the
houses. The Auditors regarded this as too extravagant.
The Advisory Committee asked whether the expenditure
was incurred with the concurrence of the Secretariat.
The Secretariat explained that a set of rules on repairs
and maintenance of QAU houses in Lagos, both the ones
let out to foreign institutions or individuals and
those occupied by QAU staff, was being worked out and
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would be issued to prevent this kind of wasteful

expenditure in the future.

(ii) Office of the Liberation Committee,
Dar-es-Salaam: Paragranhs 4 and 5 of
Appendix II.

In these paragraphs, the Auditors said that
"the zccounting system in operation was satisfactory"
in the office of the Liberation Committee, Dar-es-Salaam,
but went on to give detailed account of the shortccomings
of the actual way of operating the accounts. The
Advisory Committee was of the view that the auditors,
by praising the accounting systemn and at the same time
critising the operation of it, were rather inconsistent.
Thie is more so when the auditors admitted that they had
not got enough time to check the accounts thoroughly.
The Committee expressed the hope that the External Board
of Auditors would in future show more congigtency in
thelr report on this particular aspect of the operation
of Accounts in Dar-eg-Salaam. The Committee also
expresged the hope that the Board of Auditcrs would
arrange their work in such a manner that they weould be

able to examine in greater detail the accounts of the
Liberation Committee.

(iii) Paragraph 17
The Auditors reported that the Liberation Committee

undertock some expenses under the items of (a) installa—-
tion allowance (US.$ 666.52), (b) separation from the
service (US.$ 2,318.51) and (c) gratuity on completion of
the service (US.3% 1,404.80) when these items were not
provided for in the budget of the Liberation Committee.
The Committee charged the expenses to the General
Secretariat but, according to the auditors, the Secretariat
refused the charge. Consequently the Auditors reguested
the Liberation Committee to obtain retrcspective

approval for the expenses, The Secretariat explained

to the Committee that it was not correct that it refused
to accept the charge. It did accept but insisted that in
future all the regional offices should get prior approval
from the Secretariat before they spent any part of the
vote controlled by the Secretariat. The Secretariat
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further indicated that the question as to what votes
of the OAU should be controlled centrally, would be
sorted out with the regiunal offices.

(iv) OAU Office in Wew York

nen the Committee was examining the part of the
Auditor's report (Appendix V) which deals with the
Executive Secretariat of the African Group at the United
Nations, in New York, it wanted to know what effort the
Secretary-General made to secure for the Secretariat the

facilities of buying articles, like petrol, free of duty.
The Secretary-General explained that he did all he could
to obtain these facilities but the American Government
would not grant them because their laws did not permit
it. The Committee hoped that the genior officers there
would be able to make arrangements with the Permanent
Missions of their respective Governments to enable them

buy goods free of duty.

38. Reguest to revive the post of & third Assigtant
Executive Secretary to, Co-ordinate the work of
STRC sub~regional offices which will be grouped
in Yaounde: Document FBM/4{IX)

The Secretary~General intrcoduced this docunment and explained
that there was a strong need to reactivate this pesgst. He said
that the three sub-regional offices to be grouped in Yaounde
would be headed by scientists of different disciplinesg and there
was need for an Administrator to co-ordinate their work. The
Committee agreed in principle, to re-establish the post of a third
Executive Secretary for 8TRC office in Lagoes but was of the view
that there was no urgency to have it re-established until all the
three offices were functioning at Yaounde. After all members of ‘
the Committee had expressed views on the matter, the Committee
DECIDED to defer consideration of the re-uctivation of the post
11l the next budget session.
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39. Supplemientary Submissions to the Draft
Budget: Document FBN/5(IX)

The Secretary-General informed the Committee that he had
found it absolutely necessary to crave its indulgence by submitt-
ing few requests which, when accepted, would be incorporated into
the draft budget for 1970/71. These are contained in Document
TBM/5(IX). The Committee accepted the regquests as follows:-—

(1) Spanish Secretary/Translator on P.1 Step I,
starting on a salary of US.$% 4,800.00 per annwa.

(ii) The Chiefs of Sections in the Political Departuent
to be in P.3 Step I, like their counterparts in
other Departments. The financial implication of
the upgrading will be US.$ 1,920.00.

(iii) 4An allocation of US.$ 5,000.00 for Translators
and Secretaries on short-term appointments.

(iv) 4An allocation of US.$ 1,000.00 for unforeseen
gxpenses to be spent with the concurrence of the
resident members of the Advisory Committee.

(v) 4n allocation of US.$ 5,000.00 to buy a mini-bus
for assisting in providing transport to QAU
delegates, who desire it, from their hotels to
Conference Halls and back. The original proposal
of the Secretary-General was to use the fund to
pay for cost of transporting the delegates.

(vi) Assistant Accountant on P.1 Step I (starting
salary US.$ 4,800.00 per annum) for STRC Office
in Lagos. The post is meant to re~activate the
one which was suppressed in earlier budget.

(vii) An extra US.$ 950.00 for Dependancy Allowance
for the Mediation Commission beczuse original
subnmigsion was under-estimated.
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40. Request by the Supreme Council for Sports
in Africa Tor further subventicn by the OAU

The Advisory Conmittee granted audience to the
DPresident and the Secretary of the Supreme Council for Sports in
ifrica who explainced to the Committee, in very great detalil, the
progrémme of the Council and what it had set out to achieve in
Africa. The representatives of the Sports Council said that the
primary aim of the Supreme Council for Sports in Africa was to
promote sports in all its aspects, throughout the African continent,
and by so doing indirectly help towards the realisation of African
unity. They regretted that the Council had not always been able to
achieve its aims because of lack of funds. They again appealed to
the Advisory Commnittee to recommend to Council of Ministers to
grant the Sports Council a subvention of US.# 137,000 during the
year 1970. They explained that subventions from the OAU would
reduce their dependence on subhventions from non-African sources

which could compromise thelr independence.

41. The Advisory Committee requested the internal auditor to
examine the accounts of the Council in respect of earlier
subventions of US.# 56,000.00 and US.% 75,000.00 given to it by the
Council of Ministers on 31st January and 30th November, 1968
respectively. The Sports Council had already subnitted a state-
ment of account on the first one to the Council of Ministerg and
the audit report on the second was favourable. The auditor
pointed out that the Sports Council had donated US.$16,326.53

to the Governnient of Mali to asgsist that Government in

financing the second All African Games which was to be gstaged

in Bamako but which had to be cancelled. The President
pleaded that the Government of Mali should not be asked to refund
this noney because 1t had spent it to improve sports facilities
in Mali which would be available to all sons of Africa. The
Advisory Committee RECOMMENDED to the Council of Ministers that:

(a) On the guestion of a request for subvention
of US.% 137,000 by the sports Council

(1) The Council of Ministers should give to the
Sports Council US.S# 75,000.00 from the
savings of the OAU Budget of 1970/71 if the
CAU makes enough savings to enable it pay
the amount.
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The Council of Ministers should address an
appeal to all the OAU member states to pay
up their contributions to the Sports Council
tc enable it achieve its noble objectives.

The Councll of Ministers should request the
Secretariat to help the Sports Council, and
other sinmilar organizations, %o find other
sources of revenue as long as these sources

are not inconsistent with their gims and

objectives.

The Council of Ministers should reguest the
Secretariat to prepare a report on problens

of financial assistance by the 0AU, and other
related matters, to the Supreme Council for
Sports in Africa and other similar organiza-
tidns and submit the report, through the
Adviscry Comuwittee, to the 16th session of the

Council of Ministers.

On the question of the grant of US.$ 16,326.53
which the Sports Council made to the Governnent
of Mali, the Council of Ministers should not
ask the Government of Mali to refund the amount
in view of the fact that that Government had
spent the money in improving facilitieg for
sports in Mali.

Request by the All African Women Congress

for financial assgsistance by the OAU

The Secretary-General of the OAU submitted the above reguest
on behalf of the Secretary-General of the All African Women
Congress who could nct appear in person before the Committees
because she was sick. The Secretary-General explained that the

All African Women Congress was among the first African Organiza-
tions to enjoy OAU observer status but that now was the first

time that the Congress asked for subvention from the 0AU. The

activities of the Congress includes organizing training courses

for villagers, civic and political education and sending their
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members to attend women conferences all over the worldin order
to benefit from the experience of their counterparts. The
Congress requests the Advisory Committee to recommend to the
Council of Ministers that it should be given a subvention of
US.$1000,000.00. The Advisory Committee RECCHMMENDED that the
Council of Ministers should:—

(i) give to the All African Women Congress the sum
of US.$25,000.00 from the savings of the OAU
budget of 1970/71 if the CAU makes encugh savings
to enable it pay the amount.

(ii) address an appeal to all the QAU Member States to
increase thelr contributions to the Congress to
enable it achieve its noble objectives.

(iii) request the Secretariat to help the Congress
and other similar Organizations to find other
sources of revenue as long as these sources are
not inconsgistent with their aims and objectives.

(iv) ' request the Secretariat to prepare a report OB
problems of financial assistance by the 0AU, and
other related matters, to the All African Wonen
Congress and other similar Organizations and
submit the report, through the Advisory Committee,
to the 16th session of the Council of Ministers.

43. Consideration of a budget of US.$5,500.00 subnitted
by the Committee of 7 established by the last OAU

sunnit Conference to study the mandate, structure
and composition of the Liberaticn Coumittee

The above Committee submitted a regquest for US.$5,500.00
for meetings in Dar-es~Salaam frow 20th to 25th April, 1970 and
at Addis Ababa fronm 27th April, 1970 in order to carry out the
assignment given to it by the last Assenbly of Heads of State and
Governrient. The Advisgsory Commvittee AGREED to recommend the
regquest to the Council of Ministers and to point out that since
the meetings would take place during this financial year, the
amount should be obtained from the current budget of the CAU.
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44, The Problems of Arrears

The Secretary-General has found it necesgssgary to remind the
Advisory Committee that he is still unable to collect arrears of
contributions from some Member States in spite of appeals he has
been making to them to fulfil their financial obligations to
the Organization. There are nany reasons for this state of
affairs soue of which appear to be based on principles, inability
to pay or objection against the formula of assessment. The
Conmittee was told that as at 25th February, 1970, an amount
of US.$2,448,120.27 is still outstanding against some Member
States. The Comnittee strongly feels that this is a serious
gituation which, if not corrected, can hanper the efficient
working of the OAU, The Committee, therefore, REQUESTS the
Council of Ministers to consider this matter very carefully
and make appropriate recommendations to the Assembly of Heads
of State and Government.

45, The Advisory Committee on Budgetary and Financial Matters
finished its work l=zte in the evening of Thursday 26th
February, 1970. The Secretary-General, the Chairman of the
Coumittee and a spokesman for the Committee exchanged
congratulations for the happy conclusion of the work of the
Comriittee.
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